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INTRODUCTION

A helicopter supported diamond drill program consisting of 4 
holes totalling 864 m of BQ thinwall core was completed during 
the period Jan. 28 to Feb. 12, 1991 on Major General Resources 
McVean Lake property. The McVean Lake Property consists of 81 
unpatented mining claims, is located in northwestern Ontario and 
is wholly owned by Major General Resources of Vancouver, B.C.

The purpose of the program was to test HLEM conductors and 
magnetic anomalies spatially associated with chert-magnetite iron 
formation sequences. Evidence from outcrop and previous drilling 
by past operators, indicates the presence of significant 
deformation focused near or within these iron 
format ion/metasedimentary sequences. The potential for either a 
"Dona Lake" type sulphidized ironstone or a quartz veined shear 
zone is considered high.

A total of 369 split core samples were sent to MinEn Labs in 
Vancouver for 6 element ICP (Cu,Zn, Ni, W, As, Ag) and Au by 
FA/AA.

LOCATION AND ACCESS

The McVean Lake property is located in the northeast part of the 
Johnstone Bay-Fry Lake Greenstone Belt, 67 kilometres west- 
southwest of Pickle Lake Ontario (lat. 51 degrees, 13'N, long. 
91 degrees, 6'W). The Golden Patricia gold mine owned by Lac- 
Bond Gold is situated 19 kilometres due north of the property.

Access is either by floatplane or helicopter based at Pickle 
Lake. The Ear Falls-Pickle Lake powerline crosses the northwest 
corner of the grid and could provide road access during the 
winter. Lac-Bond Gold maintains a winter road along the 
powerline each winter to move heavy equipment and supplies to the 
Golden Patricia minesite.

PREVIOUS WORK

In the early 1970's, as part of their Crobie program, Umex flew 
an airborne survey covering the presently held claim block. 
Numerous anomalies were staked and followed up with ground 
geophysical surveys and subsequently diamond drilled in 1974. 
Umex sunk three holes (C-1B8, C-189, C-190) totalling 177.4 
metres on the gridded portion of the property. C.C. Huston and 
Cochenour Wil l ans were active in the area also during the early 
1970's. Both companies drilled several geophysical targets.
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Five of Cochenour-Willans' drill holes totalling 202.8 metres and 
six of C.C. Huston's holes totalling 180.9 metres were drilled on 
the currently gridded claim block. All three Umex holes drilled 
in 1974 were located in the field but only one of C.C., Huston's 
(#1) has been accurately tied into the grid.

Umex conducted a reconnaissance style mapping and soil sampling 
program in the McVean Lake area in the summer of 1985 prior to 
staking the property in 1986. Ground magnetic and VLF surveys 
were completed on both the original and extension grids in 1986 
and early 1987. An airborne magnetic-VLF survey was flown by 
Terraquest Ltd. over the entire property in February 1987. The 
property was mapped in detail by Umex in 1987. Major General 
Resources purchased the property from Umex in 1990.

REGIONAL AND PROPERTY GEOLOGY

The McVean Lake property lies within the Johnstone Bay-Fry Lake 
Greenstone Belt, a subdivision of the Pickle Lake belt of the 
Uchi Subprovince which links the Lake St. Joseph and Bamaji-Fry 
Lakes Belts (Sage and Breaks, 1982). It contains a typical 
supracrustal assemblage of massive to pillowed mafic volcanics, 
with intercalated intermediate to felsic tuffs and sediments 
including iron formation invaded by mafic to felsic intrusions. 
Metamorphic grade is upper greenschist to lower amphibolite.

The McVean Lake property can be subdivided into a northern and 
southern domain separated by a major structural deformation zone 
which may also represent an unconformity (Mullen, 1987). The 
northern volcanic domain is characterized by several horizons of 
northwest striking, southwest facing massive to pillowed mafic 
flows of probable calc-alkalic affinity with intercalated clastic 
and chemical sediments and a thick sequence of intermediate to 
felsic tuffs and agglomerates (debris flows). Some of the 
sediments are ferruginous. Intruding the sequence is a quartz 
porphyry plug which may be filling a volcanic vent. A 
crosscutting mafic intrusion is indicated by the magnetic 
surveys.

The southern domain is a monotonous sequence of west striking, 
south facing massive to pillowed mafic volcanics of probable 
tholeiitic affinity with thin interflow argillaceous, graphitic 
sediments. Some massive mafic (amphibol11ic) units could be 
intrusive. The boundary between the northern and southern 
domains is marked by the thick development of chert magnet ite 
iron formation. A major sinistral deformation zone with numerous 
associated crossfaults envelopes this iron formation. Mylonitized 
feldspar porphyry intrudes the deformation zone in the central 
part of the grid. Evidence of the structure is indicated by 
development of shear zones and mylonitic fabric in the



surrounding rocks and by the truncation of magnetic and 
electromagnetic trends of units in the northern part of the 
property.

DRILL RESULTS: McV91-01

Hole McV91-01 was originally spotted at 12+00N on line 31W, 
drilling at 210 degrees Az (grid south). The hole was abandoned 
in overburden at 120'. The hole was re spotted at 10+60N on line 
31W, drilling 030 degrees Az (grid north).

This drill hole cored a thick sequence of mafic volcanics, 
containing 2 thin "lean" chert iron formation units, before 
encountering a thick metasedamentary horizon at 123.25 m. Chert- 
magnetite iron formation with minor graphitic argillite and 
graphite was cored until 145.65 m. Within this interval at 
138.96 to 141.37 m, a zone of massive pyrrhotite with traces of 
galena, chalcopyrite and sphalerite occurs. A gold value of 34 
ppb was returned from 1.2 m of this material. Thin graphite 
horizons at 141.37 - 142.12 m and 142.95 - 145.65 m contain < l'/. 
sphalerite. The best Zn value returned was . 16'/, between 141.37 
and 142.12 m.

Greywacke was cored from 145.65 to 176.16 m with a thin graphite 
interval at 174.83 - 175.66 m which ran . 13'/, Zn. The greywacke 
is strongly sheared and sericitic towards it's lower contact with 
chert iron formation. The chert iron formation at 176.16 to 
181.62 m is highly microfraetured, carbonatized and sulphidized 
with ~7-9'/. pyrrhotite and minor pyrite. A section of massive 
pyrite occurs between 178.34 and 180.84 m which returned 62 ppb 
Au.

Sheared, carbonatized mafic volcanic alternating with unaltered 
mafic volcanic was intersected until 198.60 m, after which 
unaltered mafic volcanic dominates. The hole ended in mafic 
intrusive at 240.5 m. No significant gold assays were returned 
from this drill hole.

McV91-02

After collaring in mafic intrusive, this hole encountered 
metasediments dominated by chert-magnetite iron formation and 
graphitic argillite between 55.94 m to 94.9 m. Minor greywacke 
and sheared quartz feldspar porphyry dykes also occur in this 
interval. Significant deformation within this interval is 
further evidenced by brecciation within the chert iron formation 
sections. Sulphides, mainly pyrrhotite, range up to 3 5 '/. 
within both iron formation and argillite. A long section of



mafic volcanic was cored from 94.9 to 214.65 m with graphitic 
argillite and lesser chert iron formation between 134.4 to 149.15 
m and 170.4 to 175.1 m. The chert-magnetite iron formation 
contained only l - 2 '/. pyrrhotite while the graphitic argillites 
featured slightly more sulphides (mostly pyrrhotite) including 
sphalerite to a maximum of .45*7. Zn between 172.3 and 173.3 m.

At 214.65 - 220.38 m another horizon of metasediments was cored, 
dominated by graphitic argillite. A high of .18Vi Zn was returned 
from this interval between 215.37 and 216.7 m.

Another mafic intrusive similar to the one at the top of the hole 
was intersected from 220.38 m to 280.95 m. This was followed by 
another metasedimentary sequence, this time dominated by chert- 
magnetite iron formation, but still containing a significant 
proportion of graphitic argillite. Minor sphalerite occurs 
within the graphitic argillites to a maximum of .187, Zn between 
288.9 and 291.9 m. The hole was stopped at 313 m due to a 
shortage of BQ thinwall drill rods. No significant gold values 
were intersected in this hole.

McV91-03

This drill hole collared in mafic volcanic followed by feldspar 
porphyry before entering a thick sequence of metasediments from 
18.6 m to 144.6 m. Initially dominated by graphitic argillites, 
chert iron formation gradually becomes more abundant down hole. 
A unit of mafic volcanic or dyke occurs at 51.7   57.4 m and 
qua rt z  feldspar porphyry dykes invade the sequence at 88.55  
93.78 m, 95.2 - 100.35 m, 129.0 - 131.85 m and 135.5 - 136.35 m. 
All of these quartz-feldspar porphyry dykes are strongly sheared. 
The chert-magnetite iron formation between 57.4 and 88.55 m 
contained only 1-2'/. pyrrhotite but returned several anomalous 
gold values, the best of which are 672 ppb at 57.4   58.9 m and 
1030 ppb at 69.4 - 70.9 m.

Chert magnet ite iron formation between 100.35 and 129.0 m 
averages less than I V, p yrrhotite, however several sections with 
2V. pyrrhotite, trace chalcopyrite and a minor graphitic argillite 
component returned anomalous gold values, the highest of which 
were 488 ppb at 116.7 - 118.2 m and 1000 ppb at 119.7 - 121.2 m.

Between 131.85 and 144.6 m, chert-magnetite iron formation with 
less than l'/. pyrrhotite overall is very similiar to the iron 
formation at 100.35 m. Anomalous gold values from this interval 
in-jlude 204 ppb at 139.35 - 140.55 m and 215 ppb at ? 43 . 2 - 144.6 
m .
Amygdaloidal mafic volcanic was intersected at 144.6 m and the 
hole ended in this rock type at 161.24 m.



McV91-04

This drill hole cored mafic volcanics followed by a broad zone of 
metasediments from 82.0 to 143.8 m. An intermediate dyke or sill 
intrudes the sequence at 89.65 to 99.1 m. Graphitic argillite is 
the dominant rock type through this sequence. Lean chert iron 
formation with 1-27. pyrrhotite occurs interbedded with the 
argillites between 82.0 - 89.65 m and 126.05 - 143.80 m. The 
graphitic argillites throughout this sequence contain 2   3*7. 
pyrrhotite, trace to .57, chalcopyrite and locally up to 17, 
sphalerite. The highest zinc values returned are from 100.6- 
101.05 m with .347, Zn and 111.05 - 112.5 m with .327. Zn. Most of 
the graphitic argillite intersected in this hole is anomalous in 
zinc and weakly anomalous in copper.

Mafic volcanic was intersected at 143.8 m and the hole ended in 
this rock type at 149.05 m. No significant gold values were 
intersected by this drill hole.

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The drill program has confirmed the existence of significant 
deformation focused within and adjacent to the metasedimentary 
sequences on the property. This is best exemplified in holes l 
and 2 and to a lesser extent in hole 3. The chert-magnetite iron 
formations are generally only weakly to locally moderately 
sulphidized and in holes l, 2 and 4 returned no significant gold 
values. McV91-03 returned several anomalous gold values from 
relatively weakly sulphidized chert iron formations. Within 
chert iron formations, a positive correlation between sulphide 
content and gold is common, therefore, the identification of 
stronger zones of sulphid ization along strike of McV91 03 is a 
priority exploration target.

Additional detailed magnetic and HLEM surveys along strike of the 
metasedimentary sequence intersected by McV91-03 should be 
completed in an effort to identify conductive zones associated 
with relative magnetic lows, ie. sulphidized horizons. Further 
study of the present geophysical data should be completed to this 
end. Following this, diamond dril l ing along strike of McV91-03 
is warranted.


